Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

July 17, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:35 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	David L. Strong

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Margaret Urban

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite

	Janet B. Keim
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 2007 meeting; Curtis Kratz seconded the motion.  Cynthia Carrow asked that the language be revised regarding SB 354 to provide consistency (replace ‘restricts’ with ‘amends’ on page 7).  The minutes were approved with the revision.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Chair Cynthia Carrow reported that the new state budget does not include funding for the Hazardous Sites Cleanup Act Fund (HSCA).  She said action on HSCA has been delayed until the fall session.

Sue Wilson and Janis Dean have completed the interviews for the administrative assistant position and submitted their selection to the Office of Human Resources.  They hope to have the position filled by mid-August.

Cynthia referred members to their copy of Sen. Mary Jo White’s response to Council’s letter raising questions about SB 354 (EQB petition response).  The Senator plans to offer an amendment to the bill in the fall and provided the new language.  Sue compared the new language with what was in the original petition.  Cynthia read the section with the new language (underlined for emphasis):

(h) Any person may petition the Environmental Quality Board to initiate a rule making proceeding for the issuance, amendment or repeal of a regulation seeking to establish control measures, standards or any other requirement for an emission or discharge which, at the time the petition is submitted, is currently regulated by the Department of Environmental Protection or is necessary to achieve, maintain or satisfy the requirements of a federal or state environmental statute, and which regulation is or is to be administrated and enforced by the department.

Several members commented on Sen. White’s letter. Gail Conner said she was disappointed in the Senator’s response.  She feels that the proposed rulemaking restricts communities like Chester from having access to clean air and water, as the state constitution provides.  The change may obstruct the ability to achieve the constitutional right to a clean environment.  Walter Heine said SB354 is a red herring, as legislative authority is needed for any regulation.  Pat Lupo and Joyce Hatala stated we should oppose the bill.

Richard Manfredi thinks that Council should step back and see how this issue plays out.

Janet Keim feels this proposed legislation is an example of political control.  Margaret Urban said that most petitions brought before the EQB deal with stream designations, so why would the process have to be changed?  Thad Stevens commented that most people do not know their geographical representative on EQB.

Bernie Hoffnar referred to the following sentence in Sen. White’s response: For better or worse, we do not have initiative and referendum in Pennsylvania; the EQB petition process should not be used as a substitute for this on environmental issues.  He would like to see examples of how the petition process is used as a substitute.

Cynthia said that both Sen. White and Patrick Henderson, executive director of the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee, have stated that SB 354 would not preclude any petition to date.  However, Jolene Chinchilli said that during her term as president of the Chesapeake Bay Foundation, CBF brought a petition before the EQB regarding unregulated chemicals, e.g., chlorine.

Thad suggested that Council ask Sen. White how she would address certain issues, such as unregulated chemicals in water.

After further discussion of Council’s options, Council decided to draft a response that includes examples of petitions that would be precluded under this proposal and offer to meet to discuss Council’s concerns.

In other correspondence, Sen. Jane Clare Orie responded to Council’s letter regarding dedicated funding for HSCA.  In the letter, Sen. Orie referenced HB 1206 (which would establish an additional landfill disposal fee) and SB 913 (which would allocate money from the Keystone Fund).  Rep. William Kortz also acknowledged Council’s letter regarding dedicated funding for HSCA.  Council also sent a letter to Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers offering recommendations on the proposed changes and implementation of Act 537.  Council has not yet received a response.

Cynthia reminded Council that there is no meeting in August.  The next meeting will be Tues., September 18 and the regional meeting will be October 9-11 in Bedford.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

IV.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, provided the following updates:

· CNRAC’s 2007 regional trip begins this Sunday, July 22, and continues through Tuesday, July 24, at the Kings Gap Environmental Education and Training Center in Cumberland County.  CNRAC will conclude its regional trip on Wednesday, July 25, with a meeting at the Rachel Carson State Office Building.

· CNRAC continues work on its “trails/greenways project,” i.e., review and analyze DCNR’s grants program that provides funding for the design and maintenance of trails and greenways.  The Council has completed its interviews with DCNR staff and is now interviewing external partners.  CNRAC plans to submit its recommendations to DCNR by the end of the year.

· Regarding the CAC/CNRAC Workgroup, Kurt and Sue will be conducting interviews in the next several weeks with central office staff from DEP and DCNR.  Following those interviews, Kurt and Sue will schedule interviews with DEP/DCNR field staff and also external partners.  Members of the joint workgroup will also be participating in the interviews.

· Cliff David is the new chair of CNRAC.  He’s president of the Heritage Conservancy.

· CNRAC’s annual report is done.  Kurt will see that CAC gets copies.

· Kurt commented on the budget impasse, which resulted in a one-day furlough of 2300 DCNR employees and the shutdown of all state parks.  He said the state parks, especially those close to other state borders, generate a lot of revenue for the state.

· The Emerald Ash Borer, an invasive beetle that destroys ash trees, has been detected in western Pennsylvania.  The Department of Agriculture has ordered a quarantine restricting the movement of ash trees, ash material and all hardwood firewood from Allegheny, Beaver, Butler and Lawrence counties.  DCNR is working to contain the infestation.

Bernie Hoffnar commented that members of the CAC/CNRAC Workgroup might be interested in participating in the LeTort Spring Run watershed tour, which is being conducted as part of CNRAC’s regional trip on Tuesday, July 24. 

V.
DEP REPORT


Due to a scheduling conflict, Secretary Kathleen McGinty could not attend today’s Council meeting.  Director of Policy Kelly Heffner provided the department report:

· The Governor signed the budget last night, but it has not yet been filed.  DEP is waiting to receive its copy to review funding for line items.  The final budget did not include direct funding for HSCA.

· Central office and field staff from DEP and the Department of Health recently participated in a facilitated session to develop a protocol for communication/coordination between the agencies during investigations of potential public health concerns.   

· HB 1206, which includes permit application/administrative fee increases for DEP programs, was removed from the table on July 11, but the House is now in recess until September.  The DEP program areas provided information to justify the increases, e.g., number of permits, number of inspections, staff review/inspection time, etc.
· Nutrient trading is advancing slowly.  A web-based trading platform will be developed in the future.  Kelly suggested that Council invite Ann Smith from the Water Planning Office to a future meeting to provide an update.
· HB1203, which amends the Alternative Energy Portfolio Standards Act, was approved by the Governor on July 17. 

· Announcements for grant openings will be delayed because of the budget impasse.  There will be a 30-day public comment period for the new Environmental Education Grant Booklet.  Kelly thinks the booklet will be available for comment on July 27.

· The joint CAC/Policy publication, “Increasing the Effectiveness of DEP’s Advisory Groups and Other Public Engagement,” has been unavailable online for viewing or ordering copies, but Kelly said DEP is in the process of restoring the link in the department’s eLibrary.  Regarding the booklet’s recommendations, Kelly said DEP’s program are getting feedback and comments from their advisory committees earlier in the process, i.e., at the conceptual stage rather than draft/final form.  She said DEP is also responding more quickly with committee appointments and is encouraging appointed members to participate in committee meetings rather than alternates.

At a recent NPDES workshop, Thad Stevens said there was reference to a list of qualified consultants.  Kelly said that list is available on the Stormwater Management Program website.

Thad also raised an issue with DEP’s July report to Council in which Kelly said that DEP is not permitted to disclose legislative analysis with Council.  Thad thought that, by law, Council has access to all DEP documents.  Kelly said she would check into this further.

In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, Kelly said the department is proceeding with the re-write of Act 537 (Sewage Facilities Act).   Richard Manfredi asked if Council could assist DEP with the act’s revisions.  Kelly said the department envisions using a public outreach approach, similar to the town-hall meetings for Title IV.  Council helped the department coordinate and facilitate the Title IV meetings and would probably be asked to assist in that role again for Act 537.  She added that Council members should also feel free to provide comments and suggestions on a personal level, and not through Council.

Joyce Hatala commented that “old” issues like recycling should not be forgotten.  She said recycling is not just about waste reduction, but also about energy conservation.   She added that discarded material, such as agricultural plant wastes and plant wastes from industrial processes, could be used to make cellulosic ethanol.  Gail Conner said emissions from using recycled materials could be a problem.

Dave Strong asked for an update on the use of imported dredged material for mine reclamation.  Kelly said Governor Rendell and the New Jersey governor have reached an agreement on this issue, and she would send the press release to Sue for distribution to Council.

VI.
REGIONAL MEETING

Janis Dean is arranging a “dry-run” of the site visits for her and Sue in August.  Bernie Hoffnar offered his assistance.

VII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: DeEtta Antoun) – DeEtta reported that the committee would schedule a conference call within the next few weeks to discuss conservation district responses regarding NPDES, revenue sources for DEP and legislation on fee increases.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – 

· Margaret reported that staff from the Bureau of Air Quality met with the committee this morning to provide a conceptual overview of the proposed glass and cement regulations and also to discuss the proposed anti-idling regulations.

· At this time, there is no specific language for any of these proposed regulations.  Environmental Impact Studies will be prepared for the cement and glass regulations before they go to EQB in October.

· The anti-idling proposed regulations will go to EQB in September.  DEP asked Council to send a letter of support.  Walter Heine made a motion that Council sends a letter to EQB supporting DEP’s position on the proposed anti-idling regulations; Janet Keim seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Sue Wilson will draft a letter and distribute it to Council members for their review.

· All three of the proposed regulations are on the July 26 agenda for the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) –

· Dave reported that the committee had a conference call on July 13 to discuss priorities.

· The committee is waiting on updates from the Solid Waste Advisory Committee on beneficial-use permits, fees on waste streams, limits on importation and landfill capacity.

· The Mining and Reclamation Advisory Committee is inviting a representative from the Treasury Department to their next meeting to discuss investment options for Title IV money.

· Pat Lupo mentioned to Dave that a waste-tire-to-energy plant is being proposed for an environmental justice community in Erie.

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee met this morning with Don Brown to discuss the PCIEP’s (PA Consortium for Interdisciplinary Environmental Policy) health and environment priority.  

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Earlier in the meeting, Kelly Heffner provided an update on DEP’s implementation of the recommendations in the joint CAC/Policy Office publication, “Increasing the Effectiveness of DEP’s Advisory Groups and Other Public Engagement.” 

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – 

· As mentioned earlier, Burt reported that a letter was sent to Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers recommending that the process to rewrite the Act 537 regulations be slowed down in order to solicit public input.  Council has offered to work with DEP and the Sewage Advisory Committee (SAC) on a public input plan.  SAC meets on August 15.

· Burt said the committee is working on updating/revising a white paper on wastewater management that was prepared by Sue Wilson and Bernie Hoffnar in 2000.  Council will tour a sewage treatment facility at its regional meeting in October, so it was recommended that a draft of the white paper be distributed to Council in September.

· Pat Lupo reported that Rep. Patrick Harkins has introduced legislation to ratify the Great Lakes - St. Lawrence River Basin Sustainable Water Resources Agreement, which establishes historic protections for the waters of the Great Lakes basin.  Pat recommended that Council, as it has in the past, send a letter of support for the ratification.  This issue will be discussed further at Council’s September meeting.


Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – Walter reported that two more town hall meetings will be scheduled in September in Sen. Donald White’s and Rep. Camille ‘Bud’ George’s districts.  The department will also form focus groups to digest the comments and develop scenarios.  Sue Wilson and Dave Strong have been asked to participate on panels at the 2007 PA Statewide Conference on Abandoned Mine Reclamation in State College on July 20.

CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – Bernie reported that the interview questions have been finalized and interviews will be scheduled with central office staff from DEP and DCNR.  Following those interviews, Sue, Kurt and members of the workgroup will schedule interview with DEP/DCNR field staff and external partners.  Sue asked the workgroup members to get back to her with any comments on the list of external names.
VIII.
PRIORITIES REPORT AND WORKPLAN

Sue asked Council for their input on additions/deletions to the workplan.  Gail Conner recommended that Council petition EQB to protect children, especially those in the Chester community, from lead exposure.  Joyce Hatala added that this is a statewide issue.  Council accepted Gail’s offer to do a PowerPoint presentation on this subject at the September meeting.  After the presentation, Council will determine which committee should handle this issue.  Regarding the EQB petition, Sue will check to see if there could be a conflict-of-interest, since five Council members sit on EQB.

IX.
NEW BUSINESS
Janet Keim commented on the proposed electric transmission corridor through Pennsylvania.  She asked Kelly what DEP is doing about this.  Kelly said that Dan Griffiths, director of DEP’s Bureau of Energy Innovations and Technology Deployment, testified against the proposal before the U.S. Department of Energy.  Also, Governor Rendell sent a letter to the secretary of DOE.  Kelly said DCNR would be responding separately regarding the effect of the power lines in the state parks and state forestlands.  Kelly said a summary of the state’s position on this issue is on the website.  Cynthia added that the PALTA (Pennsylvania Land Trust Association) website also has information on this issue.

Pat Lupo asked Council members for suggestions/opportunities on how to get young people (high school and college) involved in decision-making for their communities.

-
-
-

Curtis Kratz made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:31 p.m.

Notice of the July meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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